Great Milton Parish Council

www.greatmilton.org.uk
c/o Joanna Botha, 01844 338150, clerk@greatmilton.org.uk
7 Kings Close, Worminghall, Aylesbury, Bucks, HP18 9JW


Minutes of the Great Milton Parish Council meeting held on Monday 14th February 2011 

at 7.30pm in the Pavilion.
Present:

Cllrs. Stephen Harrod (Chair), Phil Ashworth, Doug Colley, Peter Fewell and Christine Pepperell.

In Attendance:
Joanna Botha (Clerk)

David Turner (County Councillor)

John Nowell-Smith (District Councillor)


Two members of the public were present
12/11
Apologies for Absence
Action:
Ken Rogers (Vice Chair) and Ian Bradley were away.
13/11
Register of Interests for this Meeting


None. 
14/11
Minutes of the Previous Meeting 

The minutes of the previous meeting, held Monday 10th January 2011, were confirmed as a true and accurate record. This was proposed Phil Ashworth (PA), seconded by Doug Colley (DC) and agreed upon unanimously.  
15/11
Matters to Report
· The first stage of the work on the entrance to the Recreation Ground is complete. Councillors agreed that the resurfacing and the wooden posts to protect the Green are a great improvement and asked the Clerk to arrange site meetings with contractors in order to obtain quotes for similar work on the Green by Ardfield. 

JB
· The Clerk is awaiting a formal request from Great Milton School/Oxfordshire County Council (OCC) to extend the leases for the school playground and proposed MUGA.


· There was no update on the Parish Plan this month.
· The Clerk reported that the Grant Application for Pegswell Lane had been sent and received and that a decision was expected in March.

· The Clerk informed the meeting that the nominations process for the forthcoming Parish Council elections starts on March 25th and ends on April 4th. A notice will go in The Bulletin and on the noticeboard. 

JB
16/11
Correspondence and Public Discussion
A letter had been received from the Local Government Boundary Commission announcing the start of the first consultation stage on changes to divisions in the electoral review of Oxfordshire County Council which will run until 3 April 2011.

Pat Cox had sent a note informing the PC that the mobile library van has been unable to stop and park on two occasions in the last three months and has driven off to the next village. Fullers Field has been suggested as an alternative place to stop, although there was some concern that it will not be as visible at this location. Outside The Old Bell, opposite the bench and bus stop was proposed as another alternative. It was agreed that the Clerk should write to the library service suggesting that one of these alternatives is used and assist in ensuring that the new location is well-publicised.

David Turner – County Councillor
· Submissions to the Subsidised Bus Services Review are being looked at and negotiated. A report will go to a County Court Committee on March 16. This will be available on the OCC web site and there will be an opportunity for the public to respond to its recommendations before the Committee meets on March 24. As this will be between meetings, the Clerk will ensure the report is circulated promptly.
· The A329 will be closed from Lassco to Loggers Down Farm from Monday March 21st for two weeks for repairs to the carriageway.
· Countax has applied to ‘stop up’ the old A329 (technically a public highway) and take on its upkeep in a private capacity in order to control access to its site. The Parish Council had no objections provided the footpath remains unaffected.
· The changes that were agreed following the recent review of 30 and 40 mph speed limits locally will be implemented from June.
· A Big Society Fund of £600,000 is being created by OCC for communities to bid for. This could include some of the areas that have been cut, such as for youth activities or libraries.
John Nowell-Smith – District Councillor

· South Oxfordshire District Council’s budget will be very restricted as a result of the cuts. However the impact will not be as severe as it would have been had the two district councils, Vale of the White Horse and SODC not merged. The merger has resulted in annual savings of £5.5 million from a £40 million budget.
· The Electoral Boundary Review could see a reduction in Councillor numbers from 48 to around 30 in this district. There are various proposals including ones that would see Great Milton move from Chalgrove Division.
· J N-S informed the meeting that he is minded not to stand in the forthcoming elections.
· Stephen Harrod (SH) informed the meeting that he has been invited to stand as the Conservative candidate in this division and intends to do so.
· Philip Newman-Hall was present at the meeting and gave an update on activities at Le Manoir. An orchard is planned for the field adjacent to the A329/Church Road. The site is being prepared and planting will start in March. There is a plan for 900 trees to be planted this year and a further 1800 in the next two years. The improvements to this field will make the look of this entrance to the village much more attractive. 
17/11
Planning Applications
A

Great Milton Parish Council considered that the following planning application should be APPROVED by SODC:
Northend Cottage, Lower End, Great Milton, OX44 9NP. P11/W0088. Single storey timber outbuilding. 
B
The following Planning Decisions from SODC were reviewed:

Ardfield, The Green, Great Milton, OX44 7NP. P10/W1738. Infill extension to rear


ground floor. (Granted)

Asda Stores Ltd, London Road, Wheatley, OX33 1YZ. P10/W1878. Proposed entrance lobby to existing store main entrance. (Granted)

Lovegrove House, High Street, Great Milton, OX44 9NP. P10/W1923. Addition of new dining room/garden room at the rear of the property. Remodelling of WC roof plus minor landscaping work. (Granted)

Westlands, Lower End, Great Milton, OX44 7NJ. P10/W1868/LB. Take down boundary wall and rebuild as a retaining wall. (Granted)
C
There were no outstanding applications, although the Clerk notified the meeting that the following application had been withdrawn:
Tallis House, Lower End, Great Milton, OX44 7NF. P10/W1665 & P10/W1666LB. Extension and refurbishment of listed house; reinstatement as a single dwelling; removal of porch and alteration to roof line and listed building consent.

18/11
Litter Pick

It was decided that the Litter Pick will be Saturday 2nd April – meet at The Garage at 11am. The idea of purchasing equipment, instead of borrowing litter pickers, gloves, sacks etc from SODC was discussed. It costs the PC approximately £40 for the Clerk to drive to SODC and back twice with the equipment, not including the Clerk’s time. It was agreed to research this idea further by discussing with SODC whether they would collect ordinary black sacks and whether any other parishes do this.
JB
19/11

New Web Site Pricing Structure

The Clerk had circulated in advance of the meeting the new price structure from web company MH-P. After the different plans were considered, it was resolved to change from Price Plan G (£440 per annum) to Price Plan S (£490 per annum). This was proposed by Peter Fewell (PF), seconded by DC and agreed upon unanimously. The new price plan includes regular annual changes such as adding meeting and planning archives, publicising accounts and new meeting dates which had previously been charged in addition to the annual fee. Savings will also be made from a change to the planning section so that applications are updated monthly in advance of meetings rather than weekly, which has been problematic. The savings will enable the PC to afford more regular changes and cover the addition of a Live News section which should result in a more current and newsworthy web site. The changes will be implemented straight away, although the charges will not apply until September when the current contract is due for renewal. The Clerk will review how the changes affect her working hours.
  JB
20/11
Estimate for Village Maintenance

Les Preston had kindly completed a handover of the village maintenance tasks to Graeme Kimber who estimated that it would be approximately 10 days’ work in the summer months at a cost of approximately £1600. As this cost exceeds the PC’s budget for village maintenance it was agreed to continue contracting Graeme Kimber on an ad hoc basis as work is required, rather than commit to an annual contract and to continue to look at alternative providers.
JB
21/11
Financial Resolutions

The Clerk informed the meeting that she had received confirmation of Great Milton’s precept of £13, 590 for the forthcoming financial year.

A
The following cheques were authorised for payment: 

Joanna Botha. Salary. £314.74



Manuel Stone. February Bulletin. £50.00



Mike Henson Presentations. Adding 2011 meeting dates. £18.00

SODC. Dog hygiene bin emptying (Oct-Dec 10). £34.25

Spade Oak. Recreation entrance works. £1,830.00


Three Village Hospital Car Service volunteers. Reimbursements for fuel. £16 total.
B
Prior to the meeting the Clerk had circulated a revised Risk Management document. This was reviewed by the PC. Christine Pepperell highlighted the section on volunteers managing money and the associated risks which had been raised by the internal auditor last year. It was agreed that the Clerk should check that the fidelity guarantee within our insurance policy covers volunteers. It was resolved to approve the Risk Management document. This was proposed by DC, seconded by PA and agreed upon unanimously.    JB
C
Prior to the meeting the Clerk had circulated a new Fixed Asset Register. This was reviewed by the PC and approved. This was proposed by PF, seconded by DC and agreed upon unanimously.
D
The Action Plan drawn up from the Internal and External Auditor’s recommendations was reviewed. There are just a few tasks remaining. The Clerk will work with CP and the Advertising Manager to devise a good system for tracking Bulletin Advertisement payments. CP will contact HMRC about the payroll arrangements for the Clerk.
JB/CP
22/11
Any Other Business
· CP had received a letter from a Milton Common resident about the recent Chilworth House planning application. The Clerk will respond in the first instance.
JB
· Concern was expressed about the appearance of the approach to Great Milton at the top end of Thame Road. There are a large number of vehicles sited at one property, discarded rubbish and the verges are being chewed up.
· It was suggested that the PC considers an event to mark the Queen’s Diamond Jubilee.

· The Clerk was informed that the light has gone out in the BT Phone Box. 
JB
· The Clerk was asked to send a note to Southern Electric about verge damage.

· Two agenda items were proposed for March – the removal of white lines on the road, as suggested by the Highways Traffic Engineer and the repositioning of electric cables underground rather than overhead.
JB
· A village Royal Wedding Party is planned for the 28th April from 8-12pm, organised by a group in the village.

The meeting closed at 9.55pm.

The next Great Milton Parish Council meeting will be held on Monday 14th March 2011 at 7.30pm in the Pavilion.


Signed:  ​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​________________________________________


Date:      ________________________________________
